
From: mcgavin_ted@comcast.net
To: Marilyn Ezzy Ashcraft; Malia Vella; John Knox White; Tony Daysog; Trish Spencer
Cc: City Clerk; theresa.ritta@psc.hhs.gov; Linda.L.Landers@hud.gov; Title5@hud.gov
Subject: [EXTERNAL] Alameda City Council Meeting, 07/06/2021, Item 6-G
Date: Tuesday, July 6, 2021 6:40:57 PM

Dear City Council:
 
I am a longtime Alameda citizen and voter.
 
I wrote before on this subject for the Alameda City Council Meeting on 06/15/2021, strongly
opposing the demolition of the two Main Buildings and Four Accessory Buildings at 620
Central Avenue (the "McKay Wellness Center Project").  My main points were:
 

The ballot measure language of the 2019 special election, Measure A, clearly stated,
"reuse" of existing buildings, and the voters expected the buildings to be repurposed.

Measure A:"Shall an ordinance confirming the City Council’s actions to permit
reuse of vacant federal buildings on a 3.65-acre parcel on McKay Avenue
and allow for the development of a wellness center for senior assisted living
and supportive services for homeless individuals by changing the General Plan
designation from “Federal Facilities” to “Office,” removing the Government
Combining District classification and maintaining the existing zoning district
designation, be adopted?" 

 
The City Staff report mischaracterized the property and stated that the property is not
a historic resource, when in fact the Historical Advisory Board approved keeping the
property on the Historical Advisory Board Study List, and stated in its meeting that the
buildings have historic value and merit.  The site has unique historical importance for
Alameda's military history, as well as State, National, and International World War II
and Korean War history.

 
The Historical Advisory Board in its recent referral did not follow the proper protocol
under the Alameda Municipal Code Section 13-21-5 and they did not discuss whether
or not the buildings are a "detriment to the community".

 
A petition that is currently being circulated by the American Merchant Marine
Veterans group has gathered over 250 signatures from Alameda residents and over
1000+ total.

http://chng.it/YvmqpXBcXR

This cumulative public sentiment should be noted and taken into consideration.

 
 
Since then, I have once again reviewed the opposing views and once again reviewed the
history of this project and come to an even stronger opposition to the demolitions. 
 
The Proposition called for reusing the existing historic buildings for the purpose of a
wellness center for senior assisted living and supportive services for homeless individuals. 
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It seems to me that a “Yes” vote on this issue is demolishing and replacing these
historic buildings (not reusing them), for a different purpose.
 
In my opinion, a “Yes” vote on these demolitions is breaking faith with the voters of
Alameda, who voted to reuse these buildings for a given purpose.  If the current Council
feels so strongly about demolishing these historic buildings, for a different purpose, and
replacing them with specific new ones, they should write a Proposition saying that and put
the issue on the ballot to the voters of Alameda.
 
Thank you for your consideration,

Ted McGavin



From: Dru DiMattia
To: City of Alameda Zoom 2
Cc: City Clerk; Allen Tai; theresa.ritta@psc.hhs.gov; Manager Manager
Subject: [EXTERNAL] CITY COUNCIL Meeting -
Date: Tuesday, July 6, 2021 4:00:16 PM

Good Day City Council of Alameda, 

Thank you for the opportunity to share this rich maritime history that Alameda, CA played a huge role in training
young men in this vital service;  the Supply chain to our Fighting forces overseas. 
Please know that I represent a unique, fast fading group of WWII Merchant Mariners who were part of a winning
combination delivering “ The Arsenal of Democracy” around the world back in WWII. 

For every success story, there is a winning team of people who have inspired to get the job done.  Officer
Candidates who went through the rigorous training at the U.S. Maritime Service Officer Training School
Alameda, California (1943-1954).  
The town of Alameda should be absolutely proud of its distinctive maritime history and the
successes of our contribution in WWII.  If wasn’t for the Merchant Marine supplying the troops in
both the Atlantic and the Pacific during WWII,  our world would be significantly different. 
Graduates of this school earned the Distinguished Service Medal; many were Killed in Action. 
This history must never be forgotten;  the  parcel of land deserves to be rendered historic.  
 
Question; 

Understanding that we are in the 11th hour of the process rendering the ultimate fate of this 3.5 acre parcel,  I
hereby ask the committee to consider our maritime heritage and combine the adjacent properties of public space. 
May the committee consider a National Archive, Museum if you will to showcase the significant Merchant Marine
history for public education?   

The town of Alameda would embrace this history and add to its long list of attractions for all the public to enjoy!   

A. The property must be associated with events that have
made a significant contribution to the broad patterns of our
history.

B. The property must be associated with the lives of
persons significant in our past.

C. The property must embody the distinctive characteristics
of a type, period, or method of construction, represent the
work of a master, possess high artistic values, or represent
a significant and distinguishable entity whose components
may lack individual distinction.

D. The property must show, or may be likely to yield,
information important to history or prehistory.

Please note, the U.S. Merchant Marine is two days older than the
Army; 12 June 1775.  The service remains vital to our National
Security and economic prosperity. 
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Thank you for your hard work of public service! 

Brdgs
Captain Dru DiMattia
President American Merchant Marine Veterans



From: Amanda Cooper
To: City Clerk
Subject: [EXTERNAL] support of the Wellness Center
Date: Tuesday, July 6, 2021 1:28:42 PM

Hello-
I am writing to offer my support for the continued development of the Wellness Center for
medically fragile seniors at risk of homelessness. It saddens me that I need to continue to
reaffirm my support for this project, through previous city council meetings, a referendum and
now this new approach around architecture. People complain constantly about the presence of
unhoused folks on our island, and yet some of these same people protest an opportunity to get
folks off the streets and into stable housing. It's shameful to me that our whole community
can't give our full throated support to this opportunity to use federal money to support our
vulnerable neighbors.

The Historical Advisory Board, who we entrust with these decisions, has recommended the
project. The City Council would be behaving both irresponsibly and cruelly if it didn't heed
their recommendation.

Thank you for your time and attention.
-Amanda Cooper
1508 Santa Clara Ave, Alameda, CA 94501
@MandaCoop
917-930-7552
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From: james edwards
To: City Clerk
Subject: [EXTERNAL] Please include this public comment for item 6G for the City Council meeting July 6, 2021
Date: Tuesday, July 6, 2021 12:25:30 PM

Dear Mayor and Councilmembers:

The 1996 Page and Turnbull report constitutes the sole study done regarding the historical and
architectural significance of the 620 Central Avenue/1245 McKay Avenue property.  All later
reviews of the significance of the site rely back entirely on that now 25-year old study and no
additional information has been gathered by the General Services Administration (GSA), the
State Office of Historical Preservation (SOHP) or the Alameda Planning Department. Before
determining that the buildings are appropriate for demolition, a more updated report on their
historical and architectural significance is required. 

In a March 12, 2003 letter from the GSA to the SOHP, the GSA wrote that the possibility
exists for the property’s listing on the National Register of Historic Places. GSA’s position at
that time was that the property had historical significance but it did not feel it met the criteria
based on the Page and Turnbull report’s discussion about loss of integrity due to demolition of
some buildings of the former U.S. Maritime Service Officers School and subsequent
modifications on the remaining buildings.  A letter dated March 20, 2013 from the SOHP in
response to the GSA letter indicates the same report was reviewed and it as well just repeated
the earlier conclusion of the 1996 report.  There is an 8-day difference in the dates of these 2
letters and given they were sent between Sacramento and San Francisco by postal mail and
with an intervening weekend and given likely delays from when the letters were typed and
when they were actually mailed, it appears the SOHP response was made after a 1-day review
of the 1996 report. This limited, cursory review of an earlier report without any addition of
new information should not form the basis for approval for demolition of these structures.
There is a pending application before the National Register of Historic Places for inclusion as
a historic district of the buildings on the 3.65-acre site, along with the other buildings currently
on adjacent park-owned property, that together all formed part of the WWII-era U.S. Maritime
Service Officers School.  This application should be allowed to be evaluated before any
decision regarding demolition is considered.  As the years have gone by, fewer and fewer
similar historic structures exist anywhere and appreciation is growing of the historic
importance of the Merchant Marines’ essential role in both WWII and the Korean War. Hence,
the significance of these buildings today and in the future will be greater than what was
understood  in 1996.

Page and Turnbull provided an updated 2021 memorandum based entirely on the same 1996
report.  No new research was done so the memorandum again repeats the same 1996
conclusions.  However, the 2021 memorandum recommends an adaptive reuse study be done.
This recommendation has been ignored.

The Historical Advisory Board voted to maintain the property’s “S” designation which is
defined as follows:

“S- A historic resource distinguished by its architectural, historical, or environmental
significance, eligible for inclusion in the State Historic Resources Inventory, and of secondary
priority for inclusion on the list of Alameda Historical Monuments. Many of these are also
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eligible for listing in the National Register of Historic Places. Others would be eligible if
design integrity were restored.”

Hence, for the State Historic Resources Inventory it is only necessary to
have eitherarchitectural, historical or environmental significance.  This property has historical
significance which alone would qualify it for eligibility for inclusion in the State Historic
Resources Inventory.  Additionally, the last sentence of the quoted definition of “S”
designation indicates that buildings that have lost design integrity would be eligible for
listing if design integrity were restored.  The 1996 Page and Turnbull report states the main
modifications which diminished design integrity were changes of the buildings’ paint color,
changes of some windows and some exterior staircases,  interior subdivisions and enclosures
of loading docks. These are all conditions that can are fairly easy to remedy and would restore
the design integrity required for eligibility for inclusion in the State Historic Resources
Inventory and the National Register of Historic Places. The recent discovery of the prominent
architect, Harry A. Bruno, and of his original architectural plans allows a faithful restoration
plan to be undertaken.  Unfortunately, the question of whether design integrity can be restored
to allow eligibility for the buildings for inclusion on the State Historic Resources Inventory or
National Register of Historic Places was never considered by the Historical Advisory Board.

The Alameda Municipal Code required Mr. Biggs to go before the Historical Advisory Board
before he ever went before Design Review for his proposed project.  This was never
done.  However, at the Historical Advisory Board meeting of May 6, 2021, Mr. Alan Tai of
the Planning Department stated that an aspect of Mr. Biggs’ project had been discussed by the
HAB at an earlier meeting.  If so, this was unknown to the general public and neighboring
property owners did not receive required notification.

Thank you for your consideration of the points raised in this letter.

Jim Edwards



From: Jason Biggs
To: City Clerk; John Knox White; Marilyn Ezzy Ashcraft; Malia Vella; Tony Daysog; Trish Spencer
Subject: [EXTERNAL] Item 6G, public Comment, July 6th, 2021 City Council Meeting
Date: Tuesday, July 6, 2021 10:41:47 AM

Dear Mayor and Councilmembers,

I am writing to urge support for the Historical Advisory Board’s decision regarding the wellness
center property on McKay Avenue.  The Board voted to keep the site on the study list and also issue
a Certificate of Approval to demolish the buildings.  I ask the Council to please uphold this decision,
as it was the right decision to make.

I find it fascinating that Councilmember Trish Herrera Spencer has called this item to review.  While
representing the Friends of Crab Cove at the Alameda County Democratic Club, Councilmember
Herrera Spencer made the comment that the buildings should be converted into a bus turnaround
parking lot.  Now, Herrera Spencer is catering to anti-homeless vigilantes masquerading as born-
again preservationists who no longer want to demolish these buildings but now want to preserve
these buildings.  Isn’t that hypocritical?  It is also troubling that Councilmember Herrera Spencer is
siding with an out-of-town property investor who bankrolled the Friends of Crab Cove campaign
instead of with Alamedans who chose compassion over fear.  Councilmember Herrera Spencer and
her Friends of Crab Cove then pursued a lawsuit in a failed bid to overturn a democratic election.

I am asking the council to please protect our democracy, to respect the will of the voters and to
respect the institutions that make our government work.  The voters supported the ballot measure
to remove the government overlay and to make way for the construction of a wellness center – we
need to respect that.  The Historical Advisory Board did their job with professionalism and came to a
decision that is supported by other government agencies and the experts - we need to respect that. 
 Please do not cater to these few individuals seeking to undermine a democratic process by
weaponizing the courts, by using bureaucracy as a cudgel, and by cruelly taking advantage of our
veterans.

Let us not lose sight of the big picture here: the wellness center will serve unhoused medically fragile
senior citizens and people requiring hospice care who literally have nowhere else to go after surgical
discharge.  The creation of this facility will be an incredible testament to Alameda’s compassion and
humanity.

Thank you for your time and consideration.

Thanks,

Jason Biggs
Alameda Resident
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From: Cathy Leong
To: City Clerk
Cc: theresa.ritta@psc.hhs.gov; Linda.L.Landers@hud.gov; Title5@hud.gov
Subject: [EXTERNAL] City Council Meeting, 7/6/21, ITEM-6-G McKay/Central
Date: Tuesday, July 6, 2021 9:00:07 AM

Re: City Council Meeting, 7/6/21, ITEM-6-G

I am resubmitting as for some reason, my letter which was sent to the Historical Advisory Board
regarding McKay Avenue wasn't included in the correspondence for the upcoming City Council
meeting, so here it is. 

I object to the proposed demolition of the property. The HAB Board voted to keep the property on
the Study List, and it remains listed
as a historical resource for our community. This site is important as it reflects the importance of
the Merchant Marines and their heroic efforts. 
The HAB also did not follow the correct procedure to approve demolition---the developer has to
prove how the site is a "detriment to the community" and how it does not have economic value. In
fact, the site is NOT a detriment at all, and the buildings are structurally sound. The site also has
potential to bring in tourism to the City of Alameda as a historic resource. Also, 

Alameda voted in 2019 under Measure A to "reuse" federal surplus buildings--not
demolish the historic property.
At the very least, this is an opportunity to preserve and honor the legacy of our veterans and educate
the public on the history of the U.S. Merchant Marines, their dedicated service in WWII by risking their
lives and how Alameda played a part in those important efforts.
After all, you are the historical board and this site in Alameda is one the last remaining remnants of
the historical significance of the U.S. Merchant Marine efforts in WWII as well as the Korean War and
should be repurposed to include an interpretive center, community space, museum and other
historical artifacts from WWII.
Richmond has the wonderful Rosie the Riveter National Park, Alameda can do this! Museum
https://www.nps.gov/rori/index.htm

Measure A: "Shall an ordinance confirming the City Council’s actions to permit reuse of vacant federal
buildings on a 3.65-acre parcel on McKay Avenue and allow for the development of a wellness center
for senior assisted living and supportive services for homeless individuals by changing the General
Plan designation from “Federal Facilities” to “Office,” removing the Government Combining District
classification and maintaining the existing zoning district designation, be adopted?" (emphasis added)
https://ballotpedia.org/Alameda,_California,_Measure_A,_McKay_Avenue_Parcel_Wellness_Center_
Development_(April_2019)
https://ballotpedia.org/Alameda,_California,_Measure_B,_McKay_Avenue_Parcel_Open_Space_Desi
gnation_Initiative_(April_2019)

Ballot arguments:
https://www.alamedaca.gov/files/assets/public/departments/alameda/city-manager/alamedameasure-
b.pdf

•Furthermore, Alameda Point Collaborative stated in the application to GSA/HUD the intent to reuse
existing buildings.
"(C) Supply a detailed description of how acquisition of the property will meet the proposed program’s
specific needs. This must include:
(1) Any anticipated improvements to the property (e.g. renovations or construction)
2

The Collaborating Partners are proposing the renovation and reuse of Buildings 1, 2A and 2D
comprising a total of 59,167 square feet. These three buildings, which have both lower asbestos
remediation costs and larger floor plates, will be retained for adaptive reuse."
http://caringalameda.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/03/Full-application.pdf

mailto:gocathyl@gmail.com
mailto:CLERK@alamedaca.gov
mailto:theresa.ritta@psc.hhs.gov
mailto:Linda.L.Landers@hud.gov
mailto:Title5@hud.gov
https://protect-us.mimecast.com/s/hHhJC6842jfDXDXip5C6o?domain=nps.gov
https://protect-us.mimecast.com/s/PnXmC732OkHqLqLFWCk2e?domain=ballotpedia.org
https://protect-us.mimecast.com/s/sI1RC820OlSr9r9i210ia?domain=ballotpedia.org
https://protect-us.mimecast.com/s/Y2ZhC9rPOmt1818TOC7Q7?domain=alamedaca.gov
https://protect-us.mimecast.com/s/CqJXC0RPOBC8j8jCOPrBv?domain=caringalameda.org


Thank you for your consideration. Regards, Cathy Leong 48 Kara Road Alameda CA 94502



From: Doug Biggs
To: City Clerk
Subject: [EXTERNAL] report for inclusion in public record for Item 6G tonight
Date: Tuesday, July 6, 2021 7:46:22 AM
Attachments: We sent you safe versions of your files.msg

2021-07-01_Alameda Federal Center_Criterion-C-Memo_Rev.pdf

Mimecast Attachment Protection has deemed this file to be safe, but always exercise caution when opening files.

Dear Mayor Ashcraft and Councilmembers,

Recently there have been statements made that the federal buildings were designed by
"world renowned architects" and therefore preservation should be considered. To provide a
factual basis for that discussion, APC engaged the qualified firm of Page and Turnbull, who
were responsible for preparing the historical documentation on the site, to review the
documentation and determine the extent of the involvement of the two architects mentioned,
Harry Bruno and Joseph Esherick, and whether the buildings are, per local, state and federal
guidelines considered significant based on association with a master architect.  That report is
attached for the public record.

In neither case were the two architects involved in the design of the buildings themselves. Mr.
Bruno served as a consulting architect on behalf of Early Construction, but did not do any of
the design of the buildings themselves. Mr. Esherick designed a boiler room modification,
which was demolished and removed in subsequent alterations of the site.  The attached
report also discusses what is required for determining significance through association with a
master building or architects, and in this case, the requirements are not met.

Sincerely,

Doug Biggs
Executive Director
Alameda Point Collaborative
www.apcollaborative.org
(510)898-7849
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Lara Weisiger

From: Dan Tuazon <d2wazon@gmail.com>
Sent: Tuesday, July 6, 2021 2:20 AM
To: City Clerk; mezzyashcraft@alameda.ca.gov; John Knox White; Tony Daysog; Trish 

Spencer; Malia Vella; theresa.ritta@psc.hhs.gov; Linda.L.Landers@hud.gov; Title5
@hud.gov

Subject: [EXTERNAL] 7/6/21, 5pm Alameda City Council Meeting, Item 6-G

July 1, 2021                                     
  
Re: Alameda Federal Center Northern Parcel at 620 Central Ave. Alameda, CA 94501 GSA Control 
No 9-G-CA-1604-ADHUD #54201630019 
  
City Council Members, GSA and HHS 
  
I strongly oppose the demolition of the WWII era historical property at 620 Central Avenue.  I write to 
advise you, and put the City on notice of, important issues regarding the lease by Alameda Point 
Collaborative of the federal property located at 620 Central Avenue and the proposed development 
(http://caringalameda.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/03/Full-application.pdf).  The City is 
legally obligated to enforce its rules, regulations and ballot measures. Please ensure that City staff 
does not facilitate any such demolition or delisting and actively protects the application of the existing 
zoning as identified below. I expect that you will take all steps to avoid any passive or intentional 
malfeasance. I urge and appreciate your diligent efforts in this regard. 
  
As I expect that the City is committed to doing the right thing in a transparent manner, I request notice 
of all upcoming hearings and pending decisions in enough time so that meaningful prior input can be 
provided. I also request notification of all actions pertaining to this property. I appreciate this and 
thank you in advance. 
  
Please review the following inconsistencies: 
  
1. Alameda Point Collaborative clearly stated in the application to GSA/HUD the intent to reuse 
existing buildings. 
"(C) Supply a detailed description of how acquisition of the property will meet the proposed program’s 
specific needs. This must include: 
(1) Any anticipated improvements to the property (e.g. renovations or construction) 
The Collaborating Partners are proposing the renovation and reuse of Buildings 1, 2A and 2D 
comprising a total of 59,167 square feet. These three buildings, which have both lower asbestos 
remediation costs and larger floor plates, will be retained for adaptive reuse." 
  
At a recent Historical Advisory Board meeting, APC Director Doug Biggs has stated an intent to 
demolish all the buildings on the property: 
http://alameda.granicus.com/MediaPlayer.php?view_id=6&clip_id=2733 
  
Also, a recent ballot measure narrowly passed stating "reuse of vacant federal buildings":  
Measure A: "Shall an ordinance confirming the City Council’s actions to permit reuse of vacant federal 
buildings on a 3.65-acre parcel on McKay Avenue and allow for the development of a wellness center 
for senior assisted living and supportive services for homeless individuals by changing the General 



2

Plan designation from “Federal Facilities” to “Office,” removing the Government Combining District 
classification and maintaining the existing zoning district designation, be adopted?" (emphasis added) 
  
References: 
https://ballotpedia.org/Alameda,_California,_Measure_A,_McKay_Avenue_Parcel_Wellness_Center_
Development_(April_2019) 
https://ballotpedia.org/Alameda,_California,_Measure_B,_McKay_Avenue_Parcel_Open_Space_Desi
gnation_Initiative_(April_2019) 
  
2. The Applicant was aware that the property was listed on the Historical Advisory Board "S" Study 
List, and yet made no mention of this on the application. Furthermore, per municipal code, Alameda 
Municipal Code 13-21-4 (b), any proposed project listed on the Historical Advisory Board Study List 
must be first reviewed by that Board before proceeding to Design Review.  
  
3. The Applicant failed to submit accurate information: 
"CURRENT CONDITION OF PROPERTY (See P. 112/136)  
1. If there are any structures on the property: 
a. List the year in which they were built. 1942 
b. If the structure is over fifty (50) years‐old: 
i. Is the structure on the National Register of Historic Places? No. 
ii. Contact the State Historic Preservation Officer (SHPO) to determine if the proposed use will 
adversely impact a historic property. Document and provide a copy of any response from the SHPO. 
East Bay Regional Park obtained a no adverse impact from SHPO in order to demolish identical 
property on the southern part of the site in order to expand park area. We have requested but not yet 
received a copy of the clearance from SHPO." 
Note that not only were there no records submitted from the SHPO, the property is not identical as 
stated in the application. Furthermore, per the California 
 Register of Historical Resources (Title 14, Chapter 11.5; Section 4853 (3); 
 “ If the results of the survey are five or more years old at the time of nomination, the documentation 

for a resource, or resources, must be updated prior to nomination to ensure the accuracy of the 
information.  The statute creating the California Register 
 requires surveys over five (5) years old to be updated. 
Instead, the Applicant ignored this, and sought approval through Design Review. This has led the 
Applicant to be involved in a pending lawsuit for not adhering to this process which also includes a 
CEQA mandate.  
4. The property is zoned Administrative-Professional which does not allow for "Permanent Supportive 
Housing" as stated in efforts to secure funding.  
"The property is improved with 11 buildings constructed in 1942 as WWII-era training facilities for 
officers in the U.S. Maritime Service, with a total of 11 buildings comprising 79,880 square feet with 
93 parking spaces. The property is zoned APG- Administrative Professional Government, allowing 
general office development with a government use. The most recent property use was as a laboratory 
for testing meat and dairy products by the U.S. Department of Agriculture." (G-overlay was removed 
in Ballot Measure A). 
Only "nursing or convalescent home"  or "rest home" appears in the language for acceptable use 
under A-P. The State requires such a facility to be licensed under the California Department of Public 
Health for providing licensed/skilled nursing. The Applicant has stated it will only seek licensing under 
the California Department of Social Services, as their intent is to move forward with "Permanent 
Supportive Housing" and disregard State regulations. The State law is very clear in that convalescent 
patients who have open wounds, are unable to take their own medication etc. must be cared for 
under the regulations of the California Department of Public Health. The Applicant has repeatedly 
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stated efforts to provide medical care to a resident population with complex medical and mental 
issues. Proposing an "unlicensed" facility is a serious concern. 
A-P Zoning language: 
https://www.alamedaca.gov/files/assets/public/departments/alameda/city-manager/alameda-
measure-b.pdf 
Skilled Nursing Facilities Requirements: 
https://www.aging.ca.gov/Care_Options/Skilled_Nursing_Facilities/ 
https://www.calhospital.org/cdph-licensing-enforcement 
  
Based on the totality of the misrepresented and misleading information to the public, as well as the 
now recent intent to demolish the historical structures on the property, I kindly urge you to direct staff 
to enforce its rules, regulations and ballot measure as explained above. 
  
 Sincerely, 
  
Dan Tuazon 
60 year resident of Alameda 





















From: Marilyn Rothman
To: City Clerk
Subject: [EXTERNAL] Re Item 6-G 6/15 Agenda
Date: Monday, July 5, 2021 1:48:22 PM

Please continue development of Wellness Center, as previously approved by the Historical
Advisory Board.

Marilyn Rothman
Alameda homeowner 
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From: Ryan LaLonde
To: City Clerk; John Knox White; Tony Daysog; Marilyn Ezzy Ashcraft; Trish Spencer; Malia Vella
Subject: [EXTERNAL] Support the HAB and their rulings - don"t undermind progress
Date: Monday, July 5, 2021 9:17:48 AM

Dear Mayor Ashcraft and City Councilmembers,

I wanted to voice my concern for the repeated attempts by a handful of community members to continue to try to
stop the McKay Wellness & Respite center from being created. Many of us have seen the many attempts by an
organized faction of “not in my backyard” Alamedans to derail the project. First there was a campaign – led by
Councilmember Spencer and Open Government Commissioner Reed to get the land as a park instead of the
homeless wellness center. A campaign full of rhetoric that was anti-poor and continues to be laced with personal
attacks on community members instead of facts.

Ironically, the “tear down the buildings to make a park”, now had turned into – preserve the buildings at all cost
because they are historic. The HAB weighed-in and found that yes, the site is historic – but the buildings have lost
all integrity and have no architectural value. The HAB worked hard in their decision. They even endured personal
attacks from the community in making their decisions.

They made a decision, based on sound, unbiased data and information presented to them. In the last year, the
narrative of “saving the buildings” has taken on many faces, and now has landed on preservation for merchant
marines. Local community members have recruited outside organizations, groups and WWII preservationists to tow
their line. And they attack anyone who supports the Wellness Center as anti-military, anti-veteran. Meanwhile, a
large portion of the senior homeless population that center with actually serve are veterans.

In my time volunteering at Food Shift at the Alameda Point Collaborative, I would see the long lines of mostly
senior citizens waiting across the street for the Food Bank to open. I would see many of the same people getting the
pre-made meals we prepared at centers in Oakland. It is hard to believe that people would fight against helping
them.

Please don’t be fooled by the handful of Alamedan’s who want to just stop the Wellness Center at all cost. Most of
us can see their true motives. I hope you will uphold the ruling of the HAB and let the process move forward for the
Wellness Center. We are emerging from a pandemic where we have seen what happens when people stop caring
about their community, and fight against the greater good for selfish reasons.

 

Ryan LaLonde

2945 Marina Drive, Alameda

mailto:rlalonde3@yahoo.com
mailto:CLERK@alamedaca.gov
mailto:JknoxWhite@alamedaca.gov
mailto:TDaysog@alamedaca.gov
mailto:MEzzyAshcraft@alamedaca.gov
mailto:tspencer@alamedaca.gov
mailto:MVella@alamedaca.gov
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Lara Weisiger

From: harveyzu@yahoo.com
Sent: Sunday, July 4, 2021 8:45 PM
To: City Clerk
Subject: [EXTERNAL] Public comment for City Council meeting July 6, 2021 re: item 6G

Dear Mayor and Councilmembers: 
 
While Mr. Doug Biggs has spoken of the need to help the homeless, it would also be useful to understand a bit 
about how Mr. Biggs may stand to benefit financially if his facility is built. In an undated letter that Mr. Biggs 
sent to the Department of Health and Human Services, he states Alameda Point Collaborative will be receiving 
a $2,375,000 “developer fee” for the project. Questioned by HUD about what this developer fee was and what 
was its purpose, Mr. Biggs responded that it is a reasonable fee for projects with significant construction or 
renovation, was based on percentages of acquisition costs and value-added development costs and was 
permittted by the IRS. Additional documentation shows that the “Developer Overhead and Management Fee” 
was further increased to $3,025,000. Since Mr. Biggs now proposes demolition followed by new construction, 
and as the cost of demolition and new construction can easily at least double the cost of adaptive reuse, the 
developer fees and management fees that Mr. Biggs will receive are likely to grow accordingly and constitute a 
huge financial incentive for him to demolish the existing buildings. Of course, if Mr. Biggs is involved in 
negotiating an eventual sale of the property worth at least 10’s of millions of dollars, a significant sales 
commission would likely also be involved. 
 
Mr. Doug Biggs had been proposing reusing existing buildings at the Federal Center site for a 149-bed facility 
for the County’s unsheltered homeless population, of which Alameda’s own unsheltered homeless make up 
only 2.09%. With his recently announced plans to now demolish all of the buildings, and despite having 
received a Certificate of Approval for demolition, he has presented no plans regarding what he intends to 
replace the current buildings with or how the new buildings will be used. A pending zoning change for the site 
in the General Plan makes the future of the site even more ambiguous. The City Council does not yet know 
what zoning will ultimately be adopted for the site. For the City Council to go ahead anyway and approve 
demolition of the current historic structures without knowing what Mr. Biggs intends to replace them with goes 
against public policy and the precedent of requiring approved plans for the new construction before approval for 
demolition of existing buildings.  
 
If Mr. Biggs does receive a deed for the property from the federal government, after 20 years he is free to sell 
the property to the highest bidder. Mr. Biggs estimated in 2017 that the land and existing buildings then had a 
value of $21,200,000 and stated $38,181,306 of value-added improvements would be undertaken. He has 
certified in his federal application that the “Project includes renovation and conversion of four well-maintained 
WWII-era buildings.” Although it is not at all clear now what Mr. Biggs plans for the site after he demolishes 
the existing buildings, what is clear is that an eventual sale of the property will result in Mr. Biggs and APC 
receiving 10’s of millions of dollars after getting the property for free from the federal government and having 
the new development financed in large part by public tax dollars. Alameda gets nothing but the types of 
problems that homeless facilities tend to attract. What is currently public land owned by the federal government 
ends up in private hands with the eventual buyer under absolutely no obligation to provide any homeless 
services. This is very short-sighted and will cause the permanent loss of public land for a time-limited use. Yet 
despite the enormous economic incentives for Mr. Biggs and APC, his program will ask the homeless residents 
to “voluntarily” pay for their meals, housekeeping, linens and van transportation and he has added these 
“voluntary” payments to the projected income his facility will produce. 
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Mr. Biggs has supplied misleading information about his proposed facility to both the public and the federal 
government. To urge the federal government to place the facility in Alameda’s West End, he claimed that 
location was “centrally located” although it is an island city whose West End is accessed by a frequently 
jammed tunnel and having no direct access to either a freeway or BART. The traffic and congestion at the 
tunnel will only get much worse as thousands of new apartments will be constructed in the city in the next 5 
years. His proposal has continuously morphed and mutated and he has jettisoned plans for domestic violence 
services, Head Start, and emergency shelter beds. After initially proposing demolition of Buildings 2C and 2D 
due to their higher asbestos remediation costs, he later restored these buildings in his plans before Design 
Review and subsequent appeals before the Planning Board and City Council, before again changing his mind 
and deciding that all of Buildings 2A, 2B, 2C and 2D must now be demolished. His higher-turnover, higher-
volume respite unit for homeless age 18+ has expanded from 30 beds to 50 beds. His age-55+ convalescent 
beds have gone from 25, to 80-90 and then, after the special election, to 99 beds. Although initially claiming 
publicly that access to the proposed Federally-Qualified Health Center on site would be limited to only 
homeless occupying the beds at the facility, his federal application in fact stated earlier that the homeless 
visiting the Drop-in Resource center will also have access to the clinic plus receive 3 meals/day. More recently, 
it has become clear that even homeless who receive no other services at the facility will be treated at the clinic. 
He submits documentation that opioid (heroin, fentanyl, etc ) addicts will receive medication-assisted treatment 
(meaning methadone, suboxone) in the clinic which happens to be adjacent to the park entrance and across from 
the Crab Cove visitors’ center with its children’s sea life museum and across from businesses offering 
children’s activities. He estimates that at least 60% of the County homeless seen at the facility will have mental 
illness or drug/alcohol dependency. 
 
Almost 4 years after Mr. Biggs certified in his application to lease the federal property in July, 2017 that it was 
suitable for his intended use, it is now clear that the property can only be made suitable for his intended use if 
he first demolishes all the buildings. He informed the Historical Advisory Board at its March 4, 2021 meeting 
that he wishes to demolish all of the existing buildings due to the high cost of seismic retrofit and how it would 
affect the nature of the buildings. He presented no seismic upgrade report or documentation to support his 
claims about the seismic retrofit, no cost estimates, no details about in what way the building would be affected 
by the retrofit and no details about when his seismic retrofit report was obtained. Given that Mr. Biggs has 
presented detailed architectural plans for other aspects of his proposed project, it is difficult to imagine that the 
sudden discovery of seismic retrofit issues should first emerge almost 4 years after his lease application. The 
City Council needs to perform due diligence to obtain and review the seismic work reports that Mr. Biggs states 
he has obtained. He should be questioned about why the high costs of asbestos removal from Buildings 2C and 
2D did not dissuade him from putting these buildings back in his renovation plan approved by the Planning 
Board and City Council but, in contrast, that the cost of seismic upgrade now requires total demolition. The City 
Council needs also to authorize an independent evaluation of the seismic status and upgrade costs from an 
independent qualified evaluator given the conflict caused by Mr. Biggs financial incentives to demolish all the 
historic buildings on the site and his pattern of providing unreliable and fluctuating information. 
 
Lastly, in Mr. Biggs’ application for the property it is noted that asbestos-containing materials were found 
during a bulk asbestos study that was done in 2007. The firm SCA Environmental confirmed that prior to 
renovation or demolition work a comprehensive destructive asbestos sampling survey needs to be performed. It 
is not known whether or not this has been done. It is urgent that such comprehensive destructive asbestos 
sampling be done along with air sampling for presence of asbestos. To proceed with demolition without this 
crucial sampling survey puts the health and safety of the community at risk and would subject the City of 
Alameda to potential liability. 
 
Respectfully,  
 
Harvey Rosenthal 
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Letter below previously submitted for City Council June 15,2021 meeting: 
 
Dear Mayor and Councilmembers: 
  
The heroism and sacrifices of the Merchant Marines in World War 2 and in the Korean War are mostly 
overlooked and under-appreciated. More than 215,000 recruits joined the United States Maritime Service during 
the Second World War, sailing Liberty ships and other vessels essential for transporting troops and supplies for 
the war effort. Recruits as young as 16 who were too young to join the armed forces, retired seaman and men 
rejected from the armed services due to medical conditions readily volunteered to serve the war effort by 
signing up for the Maritime Service. The Merchant Marines were the only racially-integrated service at the 
time. They sailed in waters that were mined, were frequently torpedoed by German submarines and were 
attacked by enemy aircraft. They operated anti-aircraft weapons and canons. They are estimated to have 
suffered the greatest percentage casualty rate of any of the services. In 1945, President Dwight D. Eisenhower 
proclaimed “The officers and men of the Merchant Marines, by their devotion to duty in the face of enemy 
action, as well as natural dangers of the sea, have brought us the tools to finish the job. Their contribution to 
final victory will be long remembered.” Unfortunately, after the war the Merchant Marines became the all-but-
forgotten war service and were denied all GI benefits that would have allowed them to rebuild their lives 
through aid for education and were denied healthcare in the Veterans Administration hospitals. 
  
At the outbreak of WW2, only 2 maritime officer training schools were established in the entire country, one in 
Connecticut and the other in Alameda. The Alameda US Maritime Officers Training School was the only one 
actually built during WW2. The official opening ceremony for the school was broadcast live on the radio 
nationally and by short-wave radio to the troops overseas. Live national radio broadcasts from the school’s 
auditorium during the war featured entertainers such as the Tommy Dorsey band and Jack Benny. Of the 6,513 
officers trained at the Officers School in Alameda, 51 died in the war effort. The Maritime Officers School in 
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Alameda also played a vital role training officers and seamen for the Korean War. The important radio operator 
school at the facility trained both men and women. 
  
The Historical Advisory Board reviewed the 1996 report by Page and Turnbull to determine the historical and 
architectural significance of the site. This 1996 report evaluated a larger 7.6 acre parcel, not the diminished 
3.65-acre site under current review. The report makes clear that the site has historical “significance” for World 
War 2 and likely “exceptional significance” for the Korean War period. It points out that the Engineering 
Building (Building 1) is of paramount historical significance due to its “direct relation to the mission” of 
preparing maritime officers for the war. 
  
Regarding the architectural importance of the site, the report states the school ”possesses significance for its 
design as a rare example of an early modern campus design and as an example of a Bay Region style complex 
and as an exemplification of WW2 planning and design.” The report also points out that “Their lack of 
ornamentation, monolithic use of materials, considered proportions and horizontal character indicate the 
presence of design intention inspired by the modern era in which the facility was designed and constructed.” 
  
Other sources discuss the scarcity of building materials and skilled labor due to the pressing needs of the war. 
During the war, the Maritime Service needed to have buildings constructed quickly and easily by using 
uncomplicated plans, avoiding unnecessary ornamental embellishments and making substitutions for various 
scarce materials such as lumber and nails. The visual appearance of the buildings remaining on the 3.65-acre 
parcel tell this story of the urgency of the rapid construction and the resourcefulness regarding the materials 
chosen in a time of war. The 1996 reports also states “the buildings of the Federal Center are in remarkably 
good and updated condition, with few apparent deficiencies.” 
  
The 1996 report recommended against National Register of Historic Places listing at that time for the individual 
buildings due to a loss of integrity “through painting and window replacement”. Other noted modifications were 
changes to building interiors and to exterior staircases. These, however, are remediable conditions: the buildings 
can easily be repainted the original color, windows and exterior staircases can be replaced to resemble the 
originals and to conform to current code requirements. The question should be not whether modifications have 
occurred but rather if these modifications are relatively easy to remediate to restore the architectural integrity of 
buildings which are clearly historically significant. In the case of the buildings on the parcel under 
consideration, it is clearly possible to significantly restore architectural integrity to Buildings 1 and 2. 
  
Specifically regarding the most historically-significant Engineering Building (Building 1), the 1996 report 
indicates only partial replacement of original windows. A movie about the Training School made during the war 
shows interiors of the Engineering Building with immense open, high-ceiling spaces to accommodate and move 
the huge engines and machinery used for training the Merchant Marine officers. Much of the subsequent 
modification and subdivision of the interior into 2 levels can be removed to restore the building to the original 
one-story, open design. Building 2 originally housed offices, the mess hall and barracks. The interior plan of 
this building does not appear to have been significantly modified. 
  
Alan Tai, of the Alameda Planning Department, informed the Historical Review Board at its March 4, 2021 
meeting that the buildings were “not architectural masterpieces”, that there was “nothing unique about the 
design significance”, that the buildings were “not part of the character of the neighborhood or the street” and 
were not the work of a master architect, although the name of the architect was then unknown. He noted that the 
exterior physical appearance is the primary focus in determining S-listing designation. Any modifications to 
interiors of buildings therefore should have been irrelevant in the Planning Department’s recommendation to 
remove the S designation and to advocate demolition of the historic buildings. Additionally, given that the site’s 
buildings pre-date the 1960-1970’s construction of the condominium complexes on either side of it or the 
1980’s-era shopping center across the street from it, they are prominent in the neighborhood precisely because 
of their historic WW2-era military design and construction and their Bay Region style. Unfortunately, there 
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does not appear to have been a serious effort by the Planning Department to locate documents to understand 
why the site was originally placed on the study list or a serious attempt to research the historical significance of 
the site to Alameda or to the nation. There was no apparent effort by the Planning Department to determine the 
name of the architect. It has since been learned that, in fact, the architect, Harry A. Bruno, was an extremely 
prominent and influential mid-century architect whose work has been listed in the National Register of Historic 
Places. He was the major architect of Jack London Square and designed many more notable projects, including 
the Marina at Ballena Bay in Alameda. 
  
The visual review of the physical appearance of the buildings, a brief excerpt from the 1996 report contained in 
a 2003 exchange of letters between the federal government and the California Office of Historic Preservation 
and a judge’s decision to uphold the Mitigated Negative Declaration environmental document were sufficient 
for the Planning Department to make its recommendation for delisting and demolition. No attempt was made by 
the Planning Department to obtain or review the actual 1996 report. Mr. Tai asserted that no additional studies 
or experts were needed before recommending delisting and demolition because the Planning Department relied 
on the Office of Historic Preservation’s analysis which was itself based on the 1996 report. The California 
Office of Historic Preservation never visited the site and never did its own independent evaluation. Mr. Tai 
instructed the Historical Advisory Board that it needed to ignore the voluminous public comment concerning 
delisting and demolition when the Board was about to vote on the Planning Board’s recommendations. The 
judge in the court case never reviewed any documents regarding the historical or architectural significance of 
the site. 
  
Incidentally, this judge was one of the only 4 judges out of almost 1,600 California judges under the jurisdiction 
of the California Commission on Judicial Performance to have been publicly admonished in 2020 for his 
conduct in 2 other unrelated cases in which he “displayed a lack of the dispassionate neutrality and the courtesy 
to others that is expected of judges”. He essentially acted of an advocate for one party against the other. As 
disgraceful as public admonishment is, this was not the first disciplinary action against this judge. Articles 
regarding his public admonishment appeared in newspapers including the San Francisco Chronicle and Mercury 
News. 
  
One other assertion made during the Board meeting of March 4, 2021 was that if the buildings were not deemed 
worthy of preservation when the 1996 report was written, they must therefore have even less historic value now. 
This assertion ignores the unique documented historical significance of the property and the fact that fewer and 
fewer similar WW2-era buildings still exist as the years have gone by. The maritime training facility at 
Sheepshead’s Bay in NY was razed in 1960 to make way for a community college. Other than a museum about 
the history of the U.S. Maritime Service in King’s Point, New York, there is no other museum dedicated to the 
heroic service of the Merchant Marines during WW2 and the Korean War. 
  
In his March 4 presentation to the Historical Review Board, Mr. Biggs pointed out what he claimed were more 
significant structures now in Crab Cove Regional Park that commemorate the former U.S. Maritime Officers 
Training School. This suggestion was meant to justify his plan to demolish the remaining buildings on the 3.65-
acre parcel. These included a concrete marker to graduates from “this station” who died in WW2 and the former 
seamanship building. Unfortunately, the concrete marker nowhere mentions the Officers School or the officers 
who died and it is impossible to know what “this station” refers to as the buildings that once surrounded the 
marker have long since disappeared and the marker is now surrounded by open space. The marker sits in the 
middle of a grassy area of the park taken over by geese whose copious droppings keep park visitors far away 
from it. The former seamanship building is being used for park operations and is fenced off with barbed wire 
from public access. 
  
The municipal code requires that buildings on the historical study list must first come before the Historical 
Advisory Board before going to design review. This was never done. Mr. Biggs won approval for his plan for 
exterior changes on Building 2 in design review and subsequently at appeals before the Planning Board and the 
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City Council. After spending all of this time and expense obtaining architectural plans and administrative 
approvals, Mr. Biggs reported at the Historical Advisory Board meeting that due to the cost of a seismic retrofit 
and how it would destroy the nature of Building 2, he now wished to demolish it entirely. Mr. Biggs did not 
reveal when this seismic retrofit cost estimate was obtained, the dollar amount of the cost estimate or why this 
cost and the impact of seismic retrofit were not considered earlier in the process before going to design review. 
He also stated his wish to demolish Building 1, stating “From Day 1, the intention was to tear down Building 1 
for the medical respite program. Go back and look at the campaign materials and it was very clear that building 
was not staying.” In fact these materials show the exact opposite. On the initial application that Mr. Biggs 
submitted to the federal government in order to obtain the property he wrote: “The Collaborating Partners are 
proposing the renovation and reuse of Buildings 1, 2A and 2D comprising a total of 59,167 square feet.” In his 
public presentations promoting his project he distributed handouts and showed a slide entitled “Project Site: 
Proposed Adaptive-Reuse” which showed how Buildings 1 and 2 would each be reused. On the voter 
information site of the League of Women Voters of Alameda, Mr. Biggs was listed as an official supporter of 
Measure A and the site stated “Supporters say ...This Measure takes advantage of an opportunity to save money 
by using existing buildings on surplus government property”. The wording of Measure A specifically states that 
it will “permit the reuse of vacant federal buildings” and the accompanying supporting argument in the sample 
ballot distributed to voters states that Measure A “takes advantage of an incredible opportunity to save money 
by using existing buildings on surplus government land”. His caringalameda.org website continues to tout “The 
surrounding neighborhood will benefit from the transformation of vacant buildings into well-designed, 
landscaped and attractive facilities.” From Mr. Biggs’ assertion made at the March 4, 2021 Historical Review 
Board Meeting that “from Day 1, the intention was to tear down Building 1”, and his announcement to tear 
down Building 2 and all the other buildings on the site, it is clear that he has lied about his intentions to the 
federal government, the League of Women Voters and the voters of Alameda. 
  
In considering the decision to permit demolition of this property, it might be useful to acknowledge the obvious 
elephant in the room. This decision will be made in a highly charged political environment and with litigation 
pending. Starting in late-2018, proponents of the Open Space initiative gathered nearly 7,000 signatures of 
Alameda voters to qualify the initiative for the next general election ballot in November, 2020. The Open Space 
zoning change would allow the parking lot and current buildings on the 3.65-acre parcel to be reused for uses 
typically found in parks, such as recreational facilities, museums and parking. In response, in January, 2019, 
Mr. Biggs wrote a letter to the City Manager documenting how he might lose funding for his proposed project if 
a vote on the proposed zoning change had to wait until the November, 2020 general election. In this letter, Mr. 
Biggs urged the City Council to call an earlier special election. In response, members of the City Council voted 
to call a special election for April, 2019 after adopting its own initiative (Measure A) which would benefit Mr. 
Biggs’ in his quest to secure funding. The City Council then labeled the Open Space initiative Measure B. 
  
This special election cost Alameda taxpayers approximately $900,000. There would have been only a minimal 
charge had these initiatives waited until the next general election in November, 2020. Additionally, in the 
litigation that subsequently ensued, 2 teams of lawyers from international law firms plus the city’s own 
attorneys argued against a single attorney working pro bono who challenged the City’s actions on 
environmental and other procedural grounds. Given the actions of the City Council to call the expensive special 
election in order to assist Mr. Biggs to obtain funding for his proposed project for the County’s homeless 
population and the legal time and expense invested by the City attorneys in defending his proposed project, it 
would be naive to expect the Planning Department to have given an analysis regarding delisting and demolition 
of the property totally divorced from the political wishes and influence of City officials who wish to see Mr. 
Biggs’ project proceed. 
  
On his application to obtain the property from the federal government he was required to confirm “that the 
property is suitable for the proposed use and/or provide plans for its conversion”. Mr. Biggs responded “The 
property is suitable for the proposed use.” If Mr. Biggs now feels the buildings on the federal parcel are no 
longer suitable for his proposed project, there are other alternatives. The City of Alameda has solicited bids 
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from commercial developers for an available 22-acre site at Alameda Point. The State has told the City that a 
new law which took effect in January, 2021 requires the City to first allow affordable-housing developers an 
opportunity to submit bids. The City Manager confirms there is nothing that would prevent Mr. Biggs from 
submitting a bid for a portion of that property where his proposed project could be built. With the money he 
would save by not having to pay for toxics remediation and demolition of the buildings on the 620 Central 
Avenue site and with funding he has obtained, he could buy a similar or even larger parcel at Alameda Point 
from which toxics have already by cleared. As the proposed project is designed to serve the County’s homeless 
population, other alternative parcels within Alameda County could also be considered. This would eliminate the 
need demolish rare, historically-significant buildings that remain among the last-standing vestiges in the entire 
nation of the U.S. Maritime Service’s heroic efforts and sacrifices in WW2 and the Korean War. 
  
At the March 4, 2021 meeting of the Historical Advisory Board, Mr. Biggs reminded the Board that people 
were dying on the streets while the Board was considering its decision regarding delisting and demolition. 
Sadly, a number of deaths have also occurred in the Homekey facilities recently established for the homeless by 
the State. Yet while Mr. Biggs stresses the need for action to get people off the streets immediately, his initial 
application to the federal government for the property states and that it will take him 36 months to complete his 
project. While the State and other California cities are finding ways to quickly and more affordably provide 
immmediately-needed housing by purchasing and converting hotels and other buildings and by building 
communities of container homes and prefabricated homes, Mr. Biggs’ proposed project will take a number of 
years to build and cost much more than other housing options being created elsewhere. It is both unnecessary 
and unconscionable to demolish the remaining historic buildings of the U.S. Maritime Officers Training School 
in Alameda, and further erase the legacy of the Merchant Marines, in order to allow this politicallly well-
connected developer to put up a purpose-built trophy property that will take years to build when other locations 
for his project are currently available. Rather than tear down these rare historic buildings, since Mr. Biggs has 
determined that they are no longer suitable for his intended use, he should step aside so that they can be 
adaptively reused for another purpose for which they are better suited. 
  
Respectfully, 
  
Harvey Rosenthal 
  
 

Sent from my iPad 



From: Dodi Kelleher
To: Marilyn Ezzy Ashcraft; Tony Daysog; John Knox White; Malia Vella; Trish Spencer
Cc: City Clerk
Subject: [EXTERNAL] Regarding 6G- 2021-992 agenda item July 6th City Council meeting
Date: Friday, July 2, 2021 4:04:05 PM

Dear City Council,
 
I voted for Measure A in the 2019 special election with the understanding that the
ordinance would permit the reuse and rehabilitation of the vacant federal buildings on
the McKay Avenue parcel for the development of senior assisted living and a
wellness center for homeless individuals in the City of Alameda. There was no
indication that the buildings might not be rehabbed or otherwise become unsuitable
for that purpose. Quite the contrary, it was touted as part of the appeal. Now I and
other voters, who supported the Measure based on that description, are being told by
the developer that the project can only go forward with the destruction of the buildings
and that the existing buildings have no current certified historical value so are no real
loss. This about-face seems to have caused quite a bit of controversy in the
community and I now personally distrust the intentions and veracity of the developer. I
believe the City Council should at minimum pend any decisions regarding the McKay
Ave. project until suitability for rehabilitation and reuse can be further established in
an independent manner. If it is established that the project can only go forward with
new construction or other substantive changes at this site, then either a new Measure
should be put before the voters or other more immediately available sites should be
considered.
 
Sincerely,
 
Dolores Kelleher

mailto:dodikelleher@comcast.net
mailto:MEzzyAshcraft@alamedaca.gov
mailto:TDaysog@alamedaca.gov
mailto:JknoxWhite@alamedaca.gov
mailto:MVella@alamedaca.gov
mailto:tspencer@alamedaca.gov
mailto:CLERK@alamedaca.gov


From: Michael Carey
To: City Clerk; theresa.ritta@psc.hhs.gov; Linda.L.Landers@hud.gov; Title5@hud.gov
Subject: [EXTERNAL] Re: 7/6/21, 5pm City Council Meeting, Item 6-G
Date: Thursday, July 1, 2021 8:52:15 PM

Dear City Council Members, GSA and HHS:
 
I am very upset that anyone is considering to tear down the historic Merchant Marine building. 
 
My grandfather was in the navy during WWII in the North Atlantic.  He worked on submarines
protecting the cargo ships carrying supplies to UK.  He always had the highest respect for the
Merchant Marine men and women.  He would say:  “Before the draft, when the country came calling
for dedication, the civilian sailors came forward first.”   The value of the Merchant Marine to Allied
victory has been slow to arrive in history books, but economists, Navy, and Generals have long
known.  The Merchant Marine were “First Responders” of their era. 
 
Show respect for the men and women of the Merchant Marine, and do everything possible to keep
that building intact.  It is an important part of Alameda, national and world history.
 
If you believe history is worthless, then tear it down. 
 
If you believe history helps us to better understand the present and future – then do NOT tear down
the Merchant Marine building on McKay Ave. 
 
 
Sincerely,
 
Michael Carey
504 Tideway Drive
Alameda, CA
94501
 

mailto:mcarey409@gmail.com
mailto:CLERK@alamedaca.gov
mailto:theresa.ritta@psc.hhs.gov
mailto:Linda.L.Landers@hud.gov
mailto:Title5@hud.gov



